



MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 2ND MARCH 2022
AT 7:30PM IN BLAXHALL VILLAGE HALL

Present:    
Cllr Graham Bowles (Chairman)
Cllr Mark Oakley






Cllr Karen Baker


Cllr Jonathan Cutting



Cllr Ray Herring 




        In attendance: Joanne Peters, Parish Clerk.  There were 5 members of the public present.
1. Open Public Forum
         To welcome Tom McGarry and Andy Mower, EDF Energy, Sizewell C, Community Relations – 
       Project Update and presentation on the Deed of Obligation, followed by a Question & Answer 
       Session
       A very informative presentation was given by Tom McGarry and Andy Mower.  They advised on the

       latest position with the application and provided details regarding matters relating to the construction 

       period if the application is Approved by the Secretary of State.  Andy Mower also provided information 

       regarding the Deed of Obligation funds that would be available if permission for the development is 
       Granted.

       Bird Survey – Andy Mower gave details regarding the survey to be carried out and stated that 

       permission from the Parish Council was required ahead of this survey being carried out.  Permission was 

       Unanimously Approved by the Parish Council for the survey to be carried out.  It was suggested the 

       Parish Clerk should request copies of the findings of this survey to be sent to the Parish Council.  
       The Chairman thanked Tom McGarry and Andy Mower for their presentation.
       Question & Answer Session – The Chairman asked when the Deed of Obligation funds would be 

       available.  Tom McGarry confirmed a decision should be made by 25th May 2022 by the Secretary of
       State and EDF should know by early July 2022 if the Development Consent Order has been permitted.  
       He confirmed if the project is permitted this funding should be available in 2023.  

       A member of the public raised concerns regarding comments made in respect of the proposed 2 village 
       bypass to which Tom McGarry provided information.  He also provided details regarding the freight 

       management facility that would be in place.  
       A member of the public asked where the waste would be taken for processing.  Tom McGarry confirmed 
       plans were in place for this to be taken off site.
       Cllr Baker asked had EDF Energy ever considered a smaller modular reactor.  Tom McGarry confirmed 
       this had been considered but unfortunately smaller reactors did not exist.
       Cllr Cutting asked how many workers would be on site and the impact this could have on local roads.   

       Tom McGarry provided clarification and gave details regarding parking available for workers on both
       P & R sites.

       A member of the public stated they were here to give their views in respect of Planning Application 

       DC/22/0097/FUL.
2.
To receive apologies for absence

Apologies were accepted from Cllr Pictor.  Cllr Anderson was not present.
3.
To receive Councillors' Declarations of Interest
       There were none.

       3.1 – To Consider any Dispensations
       None received.
4.
Report by County Cllr Andrew Reid
       County Cllr Andrew Reid was not present.  No written report had been received.
5.
Report by District Cllr Ray Herring

       District Cllr Herring had nothing to report. 
6.
Reports from Village Organizations    
               Youth Hostel – The Parish Clerk advised a report had been received from Blaxhall Youth Hostel, as 

               follows:- 

               I am delighted to say that the Youth Hostel will reopen to all again on Friday 26th March 2022, almost 2 
               years to the day that we closed our doors.
               We were able to house a few agricultural keyworker groups during the first lockdown and in later 

               months we saw the hostel used more on an exclusive hire basis, understandably so, but we’re not going 
               to lie, it’s been quiet.  No primary school groups excited to be staying in the countryside for the first 
               time, no long-distance cyclists and walkers exploring the beautiful Suffolk landscape on their way 
               through and no families wanting the perfect mix or rural and beach summer holiday.
               We’re excited to get back to doing what YHA does which is welcoming all, because by doing that we 
               can help YHA transform young lives forever through travel and real adventure.  Every penny we make is 
               used to improve access to travel and real adventure for all young people.  So, when guests stay with us, 
               they’re contributing to opening up a world of possibilities to young people, many of whom just wouldn’t 
               be able to take a break without us.

               Here’s to a busy and vibrant 2022!
       BCOS - Cllr Oakley reported the latest minutes had not yet been published but they were due to be 

       posted on their website soon.  He confirmed it had been agreed the Stone Common allotments would be

       managed separately and BCOS would take over the rents from September 2022.  He confirmed BCOS 

       were still waiting for the formal transfer documents to be received from the Land Registry for this land.  
       He provided details regarding planned litter picks and confirmed the redundant wires had now been 
       removed at Jaspers Pightle and confirmed the next BCOS meeting would be held on 5th March 2022.  
       The Chairman thanked Cllr Oakley for the report.
       Tree Warden – Joy Shaw reported she had been busy planting hedges in various locations.  She 

       confirmed she had been successful in receiving 12 further trees via grant funding and these would be 

       planted on 5th March 2022.  Joy Shaw advised the ownership of the trees at Station Road needed to be 

       sought as these trees were heavy with ivy and required attention.  The Parish Clerk advised the Jubilee 

       Oak tree was ready for collection.  Joy Shaw volunteered to collect this tree along with the plaque.  The 

       Chairman thanked Joy Shaw for her report. 

7.
To Approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 5th January 2022
A copy of the draft minutes had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  These were proposed for Approval by Cllr Baker, Seconded by Cllr Oakley.  All in Favour.  The minutes were signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.
8.            To consider any matters arising from the Parish Council meeting held on 5th January 2022
       8.1 – Mill Common Proposal 

       The Chairman advised the Parish Council could not move forward in respect of this matter until they had 
       liaised with a Planning Officer from ESC to see if this proposal could even be taken forward by the land 

       owner.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow members of the public to comment.  A member of the 
       public stated she wished to remind Council members that ESC’s Local Plan ESC had a policy regarding 

       loss of allotments and this clearly stated that replacement of any lost allotments must be sought so in her 

       view it appeared the landowners’ proposals were a non -starter.  The Chairman stated he had misled the 
       Parish Council in respect of the number of homes that could be allowed and gave details regarding the 

       Parish Councils response to the Local Plan consultation in 2017 where they had stated that possibly 1-2 

       new homes could be permitted on the land in question.  He confirmed the Parish Council may be in  

       favour of the landowner’s proposal as the village would have control over the common land and 
       allotments at Mill Common.  

       Cllr Herring advised the member of the public was correct in stating the policy from ESC’s Local Plan 
       but sometimes there was some flexibility in respect of their polices.  The member of the public stated she 
       agreed it could be beneficial if the common land and allotments were given to the village but she felt that 
       Mill Common should not be built on and therefore she would oppose these proposals.
       A member of the public stated building on the land at Mill Common was unacceptable and suggested 

       there may be other ways the village could obtain control over the common land and allotments.

       Concerns were raised regarding access to the new homes being over common land and the impact this 

       could have.  A member of the public stated she felt the whole village would be strongly against any 

       proposals for this land and made reference to the petition carried out against building on Mill Common 
       in 2013.  The Chairman clarified it was not the whole village that was against the previous proposals and 
       the result of this petition was in fact 50/50.

       Cllr Oakley asked further to the last Parish Council meeting if the landowner had put his request in 
       writing.  The Chairman confirmed he had not yet asked the landowner to do so.  Cllr Oakley stated he 
       felt the Parish Council should not move this matter forward until the landowner had put his proposals in 
       writing and suggested no further engagement should be held with the landowner.  It was agreed the 

       Chairman would ask the landowner to put his request in writing.
       A member of the public asked for information as to what land on Mill Common was common land to 
       which the Chairman provided clarification.  The member of the public felt the landowner should be 

       invited to attend a future Parish Council meeting once he had put his proposals in writing. 

       The Chairman provided details regarding the number of houses that could be acceptable and confirmed 
       the landowner had agreed to 2 homes and 1 further on Mill Common.  Cllr Oakley stated the Parish 

       Council must ensure all matters relating to this request were open and transparent.  The Chairman  
       confirmed the landowner would be happy to attend a future Parish Council meeting.

       The Chairman reconvened the meeting and advised he was fully aware this matter could prove to be 
       very contentious and he was aware it must be handled properly and professionally. 
       Cllr Herring urged the Parish Council to be very careful in how they dealt with this proposal.  He stated 

       it was very important that the latest planning advice is sought from ESC and advised their Local Plan 
       would be a key part in their decision making in respect of these proposals.  Cllr Herring confirmed he 
       had spoken to Philip Ridley, Head of Planning at ESC and they agreed a meeting could be held and he 
       would chase this matter up.  He advised there may be other options to secure Mill Common and the 
       allotments.  Cllr Cutting confirmed it would be beneficial for the village to secure the allotments and 
       Mill Common and he felt if ESC were opposed to any building on this land the Parish Council should 
       still have conversations with the landowner in respect of them securing this land. 
       Agreed Actions – Parish Council to arrange a meeting with ESC Planning Dept and the Chairman 
       to request the landowner put his proposal in writing.
       8.2 – Response from SC Highways regarding various highway’s matters
       A copy of this response had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Cutting 
       provided details regarding the response received and confirmed that SC Highways had no intention in 

       replacing any of the directional road signs.  The Chairman raised concerns as to how long the road 
       would be closed between Blaxhall and Snape for SC Highways to repair the pothole. 
 9.           Parish Clerk's Report

       The Parish Clerk reported further to the last meeting she had asked if the Katch bus could come via 
       Blaxhall and she had now received confirmation from SCC that this request was being considered at 
       a meeting on 7th March 2022. 

10.
       Parish Council Business
       10.1 – Parish Council website – Cllr Cutting to report 

       Cllr Cutting reported several years ago himself and Cllr Pictor had setup a website and domain name for

       a new website for Blaxhall.  He confirmed he had looked into purchasing this domain name for the 
       Parish Council but to date he had not been successful.  Cllr Cutting agreed to chase this matter up and 

       suggested some of the Archive Group photos may be able to be put onto this website subject to 

       permission from them being granted.  The Chairman recommend the Archive Group could be associated 
       with the Parish Council and suggested they should be invited to attend the Annual Parish Meeting so the 

       Parish Council could look into who forms the Archive Group and ask for their views on possibly making 

       the Archive Group a formal Committee of the Parish Council.  The Chairman suggested this matter 

       should be a formal agenda item at the next Parish Council meeting.    
   11.
 Environment Matters – To report on any matters relating to Highways, Footpaths and Allotments
                 & to consider any actions required
       Nothing to report.


      12.        Planning Matters

      Planning Ref: DC/22/0097/FUL 

      Proposal: Change of Use of the field near our property to be curtilage to the house and to construct a 
      larger garage/shed in place of the existing corrugated structure.
      Address: 3 Mount Pleasant, Station Road, Blaxhall

      The Parish Clerk confirmed information had been received by ESC planning dept in respect of these 

      proposals. 
      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.  A member of the Public 

      urged the Parish Council to be careful when making their recommendations to ESC in respect of this 
      application and gave details regarding the application as she was a neighbour to the property.  The 

      Chairman thanked the member of the public for her comments and reconvened the meeting.
      The Chairman proposed the Parish Council should respond that they had No Objections to a larger 
      garage being built but would object to the change of use of the field to be included as part of curtilage to 
      the house.  All in Favour.
      12.2 To consider any further applications received since date of agenda (at discretion of the 
      Chairman)

      Planning Ref: DC/22/0309/FUL 
      Address: The Willows, Mill Common, Blaxhall

     Proposal: Retrospective Application - A private garden studio for a professional artist to 
     facilitate working from home. 29.5m2 single-storey wooden building comprising 2 areas for 
     painting and wax-work.  The outbuilding is at the bottom of the garden with a dual pitch roof 
     and skylight.  Windows only on the North face, no windows on the other 3 sides (to comply with 
     neighbours' requests).
      The Chairman provided details in respect of this application, and it was agreed the Parish Councils 

      recommendation would be deferred until councillors had looked into matters relating to this application.
      Action – Parish Councillors to investigate matters relating to this application and email the 
      Chairman and Parish Clerk.

      Cllr Oakley advised he would be Abstaining in respect of any comments relating to this application.   

 13.
      Finance
      Bank Balances as at 31/1/2022: A/C 10796573 - £9,085.98, A/C 90184039 - £13,109.25


      Income Received since last meeting
       


      13.1 – Payments since the last meeting:-


      None




      13.2 – Payments to be Approved:-

      Jo Peters – Parish Clerk (Expenses) – £35.78

      HMRC (PAYE) - £162.20

      Information Commissioners Office (Annual Subscription) - £40.00

      Jo Peters (Back Pay due to rise in Spinal Column Points) – £43.20 

      Shane Pictor Newsletter - £59.00
      Blaxhall Village Hall/Playing Field Committee – (Hall Hire) - £84.25

      Approval for the above payments was proposed by Cllr Oakley, Seconded by Cllr Baker.  All in Favour.

      13.3 – To consider and approve donations (to be added to the list of items to pay approved at this 
      meeting) 
      The Parish Clerk had circulated details of donations given in 2020/21.  The Chairman proposed the same 

      donations should be given in 2021/22, as below, seconded by Cllr Herring.  All in Favour.

       Suffolk Accident & Rescue Service - £20.00

              Suffolk Age Concern - £20.00

              Citizens Advice Bureau - £20.00 

              St Elizabeth Hospice - £20.00

              Disability Advice Service - £20.00

              EACH - £20.00


       13.4 – To carry out a review of the Internal Financial Control System
              A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Annual 

              Review was carried out and Approval was proposed by Cllr Oakley, seconded by Cllr Herring.  All in 
              Favour.
      13.5 – To carry out a review of the Effectiveness of the Internal Audit
              A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Annual 

              Review was carried out and Approval was proposed by Cllr Oakley, seconded by Cllr Herring.  All in 
              Favour.
      13.6 – To carry out a review of Parish Council Asset Register 
              A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Annual 

              Review was carried out and subject to amendment to the insured values for the noticeboards and the    

              outdoor picnic table Approval was Agreed Unanimously by the Council.   

      13.7 – To carry out a review of Parish Council’s Risk Assessment
              A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Annual 

              Review was carried out and Approval was Agreed Unanimously by the Council. 
      13.8 – To carry out a review of the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations

              A copy of these documents had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  The Annual 

              Review was carried out and Approval was proposed by Cllr Baker, seconded by Cllr Herring.  All in 
              Favour.
14.
      Correspondence
      14.1 – To consider correspondence received from ESC regarding ESC Community Governance 
      Review  
      A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all councillors prior to the meeting.  Cllr Herring 
      provided details regarding this review and it was agreed that a response was not required.

15.        Chairman's Notices
      Allotment Committee – The Chairman closed the meeting to allow the Allotment Committee Secretary 

      to provide a report.  She reported there was a waiting list of 3 people for Mill Common.  Ownership of 

      the Stone Common allotments had now passed to BCOS and discussions to separate the two sites had 

      taken place and it had been agreed that BCOS would take over the management and fees for Stone 

      Common going forward.  She suggested as the fees for these allotments would be passed to BCOS
      from September it may be an idea for the Mill Common fees to be increased to cover the insurance and 
      ensure a contingency remains in place.  The Chairman thanked Sophie for her report.
      Village Hall/Playing Field – The Chairman reported the next meeting would take place on 8th March

      2022.  He advised that the Committee had a new member and confirmed tree planting would be carried 
      out on the playing field on Saturday 5th March.  The Chairman reported celebrations would take place 

      to commemorate the Queens Platinum Jubilee.  He confirmed the Xmas party had raised £800.00 and it 
      was hoped a boules pitch would be installed from these funds so a boules match and a village BBQ could 
      be held to celebrate the Queens Platinum Jubilee.  
      16.        Any other matters arising
      Cllr Cutting reported some residents had asked if any further progress had been made in respect of the 

      20mph speed signs.  The Chairman reported these signs were not required at this time and they had not 

      been forgotten but the final wording still needed to be approved.
      Cllr Cutting advised he had liaised with the former Langmead Farms regarding the amount of soil on 
      the road and a meeting would be held to discuss the solutions available.  It was agreed the Chairman and 
      Cllr Cutting would attend this meeting.

17.         Questions/comments/items for the next meeting to be held on Wednesday 4th May 2022
      Annual Parish Meeting and Annual General Meeting – It was agreed these meetings would commence at 

      the earlier time of 7:00pm.
18.         Public Forum 

              There were no members of the public present.
There being no further discussion the Chairman thanked Parish Council members for their attendance and formally closed the meeting at 10:00pm
Signed:  ...........................................  Chairman 
                              Dated:   .....................................................
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